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‘Friendship through Gardening’

Affiliated with the Garden Clubs of Australia Inc.

Now that the winter’s gone, the earth hath lost 

Her snow-white robes, and now no more the frost

Candles the grass, or castes an ycie creame

Upon the silver Lake, or Chrystall stream . . . 
From ‘The Spring’ by Thomas Carew (1595–1639)
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Strolling round Bruce Rosenberg’s garden ‘Yarrawa’ at Burrawang on 22 August (photos Sandra Regtop)
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Despite showery weather, 26 members thoroughly enjoyed the visit: daffodils and hellebores were a delight

Photography competition “My Garden”

Don’t forget to bring your unframed photographs for exhibition and competition for the Club meeting on Monday 5 September. The photos must be no larger than 5 x 7 inches. 

You may enter a photo in one, two or three of the following categories but the total number of photos per person permitted is THREE:

· A single plant/flower

· A landscape in your garden

· A visitor in your garden (animal, bird, etc) or anything weird and wonderful!


What’s on in September 
5 September (Monday): 1.30pm: Club meeting at the Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St, Bowral. Club Photo competition ‘My Garden’. See purple panel below for details. 

19 September (Monday): 10.30am: Plant Stall meeting for those people with potted plants. 
Please bring a list of your plants. 18 Mawson Terrace, Moss Vale.

24 September (Saturday): 2.30pm for participants. Tulip Time Parade. We assemble in the car park at Banyette Street. Bowral.

26 September (Monday): 10.30am: Garden visit (and coffee) at Mark Atkins and Barbara Bell’s home at 18 Holly Road, Burradoo.

What’s on in October

10 October (Monday): 1.30pm: Club meeting at the Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St, Bowral. The Guest Speaker is Victoria Kleeberg on ‘The culture and use of herbs’.

15 October (Saturday): 8.00am: Plant Stall at Corbett Plaza, Bowral.

17 October (Monday): 10.30am: Garden visit to Clive and Meg Probyn’s garden, 158 Oxley Drive, Mittagong. 

24 October (Monday): 10.30am: Lake Alexandra, Mittagong.

26 October (Wednesday): 10.30am: Committee meeting.
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Daphne

If only we had a scented newsletter then you could enjoy the heady fragrance of the D. burkwoodii above. 

We inherited three old Daphnes in the front garden and their perfume spreads across the garden—currently competing with the Organic Life fertiliser! Snip off any tall spikes with blossom for the vases indoors and help the plant keep in shape. 

Garden Tips

Spring officially starts in Australia on 1st September but this year the Spring Equinox—when the Earth’s poles are the same distance from the Sun—will be on 23rd September. The change is always very gradual but there will be more lovely sunny days and a few cold ones—and maybe some rain. Everything in the garden seems to be in bud or in flower. How lovely it is to see the daffodils, hellebores, crocuses and primulas in flower brightening us all up on days when the weather is absolutely dreadful. We have to keep saying to ourselves, ‘we need the rain’ but I’d like it to rain at night so that the daytime can be gardening time.

Bulbs: If it stops raining and gets dry, the bulbs will need to be watered after they have finished flowering and this will ensure a good display next year. Deadhead the spring bulbs, but don’t cut the stems or the leaves but let the foliage die back naturally and don’t be tempted to tidy up too soon. Plant gladiolus 

Fertilise: Trees (including fruit trees), shrubs, roses, perennials and vegetables all benefit from plenty of compost and well-rotted manure, keeping it away from the stems or trunks.

Prune: Winter flowering shrubs and trees can be clipped back at this time to keep them into the shape you want. Tip-prune native shrubs. Diosma, camellias, azaleas, japonica (Chamenomeles spp.) should all be trimmed as they finish flowering.

Perennials: Divide delphiniums, chrysanthemums and salvias as they shoot up. Water well, fertilise and mulch.

Lawns: Top-dress low areas with sand and re-sow bare patches. We noticed how lush and green Bruce Rosenberg’s lawns are and he told us that to rejuvenate areas, he spreads the seed, rakes it in, waters it (if necessary) and then covers with a thick layer of mushroom compost.

Roses: If you haven’t already pruned your roses you should do so before the weather gets warmer.

Pests and diseases: Sometimes I wonder whether it’s worth growing azaleas as there seem to be so many ‘nasties’ that attack the beautiful plants! Azaleas and rhododendrons should be sprayed with a fungicide every 10-14 days while in bloom to protect them from petal blight. If you spot any leaf gall (distorted growth on your camellias and particularly azaleas) pick off the worst affected leaves and put in the bin. Spray as directed for petal blight. Two-spotted mites and lace bugs are another hazard for azaleas and they also like to attack fuchsias and viburnums. Symptoms are the red specks on the back of the leaves, and later in the season, the foliage appears to be silvery. Spray with MaxGuard for lace bug and Confidor for two-spotted mite. 

Slugs and Snails: The slugs and snails love the wet weather and appear around all the young seedlings and clivea when in flower. So be prepared. 

Hand-weed or hoe: to allow your plants to enjoy the fertilizer and water without competing with weeds. Try to avoid let the weeds go to seed now or you’ll never be free to sit in a deckchair with a G and T in the sun!

Red Cow Farm and a Hint on Cooking Rhubarb!
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Photos taken by Sandy at Red Cow Farm

On Monday 8 August four of us had a stroll around Red Cow Farm for our monthly Coffee Morning and enjoyed seeing hellebores, violets, snowdrops and daffodils under the lovely shapes of trees and shrubs that were showing tiny glimpses of green after a few lovely warm days. 

A group of wrens was very busy so spring is in the air. The grass paths had been top-dressed and a great deal of new turf laid and the evergreen hedges were all very neatly and newly trimmed. 
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When we had our coffee and biscuits by the goldfish pond, the owner Ali joined us and as well as telling us more about the garden and answering horticultural questions he also gave us some culinary tips from his days in the food industry and told us how he uses what they grow in their kitchen garden. 

His tip for rhubarb is not to cook it with sugar. Cut it into small finger lengths and cook in orange juice for about 5 minutes (depending on how soft you like it). It was only the thought of lunch that brought our chatting to an end and we decided we should return to Red Cow Farm in spring when the garden is in full bloom.

Sandy Westwood

The Home of Charles Darwin: Down House
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The front of Down House
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The house from the back garden

Charles Darwin (1809–82) lived at Down house for 40 years, from 1842 to his death. It was there that he and his wife, Emma, and their ten children enjoyed their family life in peace and privacy while he was developing his revolutionary scientific theories, and wrote On the Origin of Species by Means of Natural Selection (1859).

The house, which became a museum in 1929, is situated in the rural Kent village of Downe (with an ‘e’). The rooms on the ground floor have been recreated to appear as they were when the family lived there, with many donations from the Darwin family. Upstairs there are exhibitions about his work and life, and a room dedicated to the Voyage of the Beagle, 1831–36.

When he bought the house with its 18 acres, the gardens included an extensive lawn, kitchen garden and hay meadow. He added banks and shrubberies for shelter from the cold North wind (Kent being one of the coldest counties in England during winter months) and a Sandwalk, which became his ‘thinking path’. He designed the six formal flowerbeds at the back of the house in which Emma planted her favourite flowers. His daughter, Henrietta Litchfields wrote years later: ‘The early memories that come back to me seem now to be full of sunshine and happiness . . . the lawn burnt brown, the gardens a blaze of colour; the six oblong beds in front of the drawing room windows, phloxes, lilies and larkspur in the middle and portulacas, gazanias and other low-growing plants in front looking brighter than flowers ever do.’
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Part of the walled kitchen garden

The kitchen garden is walled on three sides with hedging on the south side to let in the sunshine. It was there that Darwin took over part of the garden for his experimental work. Troubled over supposedly scientific reports that primrose seeds (Primula vulgaris) could spontaneously produce cowslip (Primula veris), which was completely against all his theory of variation produced through a gradual accumulation of small variations through natural selection, he planted a bed with both the Primula species. How pleased and relieved he must have been when the primroses only produced primroses and the cowslips only produced cowslips. When we were visiting there in late June the gardener was tidying up the bed where they had recreated Darwin’s experiment with cowslips and primroses. 

During Darwin’s original experiment he discovered something even more intriguing—the two different arrangements of the reproductive components of the cowslips divided equally among the 522 specimens he had planted. While half of them had a short style and long stamens, the other half contained a long style and short stamens. He discovered that the two distinct forms of the same genus existed in order to compel the insect pollinator to cross-fertilize between the two—this discovery of ‘heterostylous’ species was a significant step in his investigations into plant evolution. (See Different Forms of Flowers on Plants of the Same Species (1877)) 

Today the greenhouses are still intact but empty. There are plans to restock with the same plant specimens that Darwin cultivated for his botanical research, many of his original plants being supplied by his friend Joseph Hooker at Kew Gardens. These plants included specimens of orchids—Darwin correctly predicted that a moth would be found with a 30cm tongue capable of reaching the nectar of the Comet orchid (Anraecum sesquipedale)— insectivorous plants, climbing plants and common toadflax. Down House is well worth a visit.

Meg Probyn

Muriel’s Musings  

The cats have had their breakfast and have gone back to bed—mine. It’s too wet and cold to go out into the garden to-day so I’ve decided to ‘spring clean’ my collection of memorabilia of garden notes, photographs, magazines, brochures—all to do with my life-long love of gardens.

I asked myself what pleasures have I gained since joining the Bowral Garden Club in October 1971—forty years ago? Well lots. Memories; friendship; swapping hints and cuttings; rambling through other members’ gardens; visiting overseas gardens of worldwide renown; listening to our guest speakers, sharing their knowledge and enthusiasm with us —and looking forward to the next meeting.

At the last meeting when Jennifer asked for members’ advice on what was the best form of a self-watering system to install, I found myself having a fit of silent laughter as I remembered our experience, many years ago. Our son Graham gave Neil a set of piping, little sprayers and drippy nipples to thread through the veggie patch.  

So successful was Graham’s gift that every War Veterans pension day Neil would go to the hardware store to buy more of this meccano-like garden help—he even threaded it through my part of the garden—the flowers and shrubs—and I continued on gardening madly and madly gardening. Occasionally having an ‘Oops’ as I forgot and put the spade through the underground pipe—but not to worry, Neil had supply of joiners to re-connect the leaky parts. 

But I must tell you, dear reader, all this enthusiasm for watering the garden came to a screaming halt when the first water bill dropped into our letter-box. Sorry Jennifer, my lips are sealed!

A modern day parable.

Granny Smith, when she found the now famous green apple growing on the rubbish heap at the bottom of her farm garden, said, ‘Isn’t that just like God, when we have thrown something away as being no good, He takes it up and makes something beautiful of it?’

Muriel Stuart

(((((((((
Minutes of General Meeting – 1 August 2011, Presbyterian Church Hall, Bendooley St. Bowral

Present:   44     Visitors: 
2

Apologies: Cheryle Moore, Glenys Lilliendal
President Rosemary Simmons opened the meeting at 1.30pm with a welcome to all and gave a short talk about her miniature cyclamen, which she had brought in for us to see. She suggested that members should bring in their special plants and flowers to show the members.

As Greg Bray was unable to attend the meeting, Meg and Clive Probyn kindly stepped in to talk about the gardens they had visited overseas. These visits included Sissinghurst Castle; Pashley Manor Garden; Charles Darwin’s Down House in Kent; Croome Park in Worcestershire (the first landscaped garden designed by Capability Brown); the University of Munster Botanic Gardens in Germany; and streetscapes in France. Lorraine Stott presented them with a gift.

Minutes from July meeting were taken as read and accepted. Moved: Jennifer Braithwaite, seconded: Margaret Buckland.                      

Correspondence In:

Flyers from Galston Open Gardens; Opera Dinner (in aid of the Southern Highlands Botanic Gardens); Gardens of New Zealand Tours; Bowral Gardens weekend in April; Highlands Garden Society Bulletin

Journals from Garden Clubs of Australia

Catalogues – easy orchids
Treasurer's Report: Pam Bailey reported income for July as $204.85 and expenditure at $162.00, leaving a balance of accumulated funs of $3988.75. Moved as accepted Lorraine Stott; seconded Phyllis Paananen.

General Business: Tulip Time float progress report. Reminder for anyone with plants that could be used to contact Sandy. 

Trading Table: Ulishka noted the various items for sale including marmalade, plants, vegetables and that there were several magazines which could be borrowed for 50 cents.

Seed Bank: Don’t forget to donate seeds when they are available.

Lucky Door Prize: Won by Wendy Gamble; drawn by Jennifer Braithwaite.

The meeting closed at 2.40pm followed by afternoon tea.

The next meeting will be at the Presbyterian Church Hall in Bowral, on Monday 5 September at 1.00pm.
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	Notice

Camellia Spectacular at the Uniting Church Hall Saturday 3 September 2011


Management Committee

President:               Rosemary Simmons
    4861 6700

Vice-President:      Jennifer Braithwaite
4869 1389

Secretary:               Lynne Moore
4872 2433

Treasurer:              Pam Bailey              
4869 5117

Meet & Greet:       Pat Keen      
4861 5815

Membership:         Marilyn Gleeson       
4869 3881

Newsletter Ed:      Meg Probyn             
4871 3134

General Committee Members


Publicity:              Lorraine Stott    
4869 4797
Social Secretary:  Catherine Mah
4861 7268          

Seed Bank:           Barbara Wilson          
4869 3925

Trading Table:      Ulishka Virag    
4872 2243 

Public Officer:      Eric Paananen
4862 1570

General Member: Lindsey Arrold
4872 2005

General Member: Sandria Westwood                0428660611

Afternoon Tea

Hosts:             
Glenys Lilliendal
4861 2849


Margaret Buckland                 4862 5963


Wendy Gamble
4862 2766


Doreen Plumridge
4868 3517
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